### **National Heritage Listing Submission for Parramatta Female Factory Precinct**

**Author: Gay Hendriksen** 

Place ID 106234

Place File No 1/10/028/0110

### **SIGNIFICANCE**

The Parramatta Female Factory, also known as the Former Female Factory Precinct Parramatta, Fleet St, Parramatta, NSW, Australia is of international and national historic value. The reasons for this are as follows:

- 1. It is a place importance in the development of Australia's Colonial History.
- 2. It is uniquely placed as the earliest surviving Colonial Convict Women's site and earliest surviving female factory, providing a model for the subsequent Colonial female factories.
- 3. With less than 15 objects in national collections the site including the buildings and potential archaeology has the potential to yield information that will contribute to an understanding of Australia's history
- 4. It represents the class of convictism applied to over 9000 convict women that of the female factory system
- 5. The site is associated with the lives of over 5,000 convict women who were assigned, lived and worked throughout the early Colony of NSW and providing significant influence on the other Colonies that became Australia.

### **HERITAG VALUE**

## The Parramatta Female Factory is of outstanding national heritage value to the nation with regard to:

### 1. Integrity

The site is the earliest and most intact example of a Colonial convict female factory in the world and in Australia. Of all the female factories that existed only two remain. Cascades Female Factory with a matron's cottage and some wall material extant. The Parramatta Female Factory has Matron's Quarters, meeting rooms, stores, hospital, third class sleeping quarters original 1818 walls, original 1830s walls, material from the original barracks National Heritage places as well as potential archaeological finds identified in ground penetrating radar.

# 2. Authenticity

The site and associated material culture has a high level of authenticity:

- It contains a significant percentage of original early colonial form as commissioned by Governor Macquarie and designed by Frances Greenway with later additions commissioned by Governors Brisbane and Gipps.
- Original building with original building materials form the main buildings and associated courtyards and walls
- The contemporary function is different but all surviving buildings maintain the original physical relationships and communicate through this, the original functions
- The buildings are in their original locations on the site. The buildings are original convict period masonry (1818-1839) location and setting; historic river sightlines still exist
- The spaces within the female factory footprint also relate to the function and historic use
- 3. Historic

- From 1821 the Parramatta Female Factory was:
  - a barracks
  - factory
  - o place of assignment
  - o marriage bureau
  - o hospital
- The site of Australia's first industrial action for rights of workers in 1827
- The site of 4 riots against treatment and conditions within the factory
- The site of female convict penal system from 1821-1848, a social process that shaped the social history of early Australia in terms of population movements and shared experiences
- The functions occurring at the female factory shaped the subsequent histories of Australia
- The function of assignment meant that women from the female factory were assigned throughout the Colony and influenced internal migration
- It was the site of one of the earliest factories

The information used to identify such economic, political and social process includes extant remains, and historical documents.

#### 4. Rarity

- The Parramatta Female Factory is the oldest place of its kind still in existence and was the model for the other female factories that developed subsequently
- The site is a rare example of the processes of convictism as applied to convict women
- Represents the evolution of the prison system in its early stages in Australia

#### HISTORICAL RESEARCH SUPPORT FOR NATIONAL HERITAGE LISTING

Significant research has been undertaken on the Female Factory Site which verifies the importance of this site nationally and internationally. Further indicators of significance include Colonial records, letters, reports, archaeology and other material cultural evidence including built structures. The Parramatta Female Factory is the oldest and arguably the most intact Female Factory site in Australia. It is of outstanding heritage value for its historical role in instituting a formal means of housing, disciplining and employing convict women which was copied throughout the Australian penal colonies and elsewhere. It offers historical insights into early colonial public works and industrial enterprises as well as evidencing early colonial approaches to prison reform, women and social structure. It is highly significant because of its association with the lives of convict women, its demonstration of the changing philosophies of punishment and reform as they relate to women and as a place of suffering and inhumane treatment.

The Parramatta Female Factory site is also historically significant for its association with early farming and one of the earliest land grants in the colony, and for its association with the early industrial enterprise of the government water mill. It has been in continuous institutional use since 1818, first as the Female Factory, then from 1849 as the Parramatta Lunatic Asylum and most recently as the Cumberland Hospital. The surviving collection of buildings, relics and landscapes provides invaluable insights into changing attitudes to welfare, criminal behaviour and mental health over nearly two centuries.

The Parramatta Female Factory has outstanding heritage value to the nation because of its archaeological and research potential to contribute to our understanding of the design and workings of the penal system as it affected women convicts in NSW between 1821 and 1849. Further

archaeological investigation of this site may also make a substantial contribution to knowledge in relation to: industrial production in the early penal colony from the 1790s onwards; living and working conditions in New South Wales from at least 1792 onwards and the study of the treatment of the insane in 19th and 20th century Australia.

The Parramatta Female Factory has outstanding heritage significance for its aesthetic value as a collection of substantial nineteenth century buildings. Although the original 1821 fabric has been vastly altered the site retains significant remnants of the original Georgian layout while providing evidence of a subsequent long sequence of institutional buildings of high architectural and aesthetic significance. The buildings constructed for the Lunatic Asylum between the 1870s and 1910 are outstanding examples of public architecture. Overall the architecture of the precinct demonstrates Victorian, Georgian and Classical Revival notions of authority.

The whole site enjoys an outstanding parkland setting beside the Parramatta River. This reinforces the physical links and historical associations with neighbouring institutional and recreational facilities. These include Parramatta Gaol, Government House, The Norma Parker Centre and Parramatta Park. All of these sites contain buildings listed by the National Trust and the Australian Heritage Commission, making this one of the richest heritage areas in New South Wales.

The Parramatta Female Factory site is considered to be of national significance in the State Heritage Register listing for the Cumberland District Hospital Group and in the Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plans for the site of 1992 and 2010. The comparable Cascades Female Factory site in Hobart, although younger, less influential and arguably less intact than the Parramatta Female Factory, is listed on the National Heritage List and the World Heritage List.

## Description

The former Parramatta Female Factory is positioned near the upper reaches of the Parramatta River in a transitional area between the Wianamatta Shale and Sandstone group soils. The topography is one of alluvial flats (flood plain) dropping away at the river.

The Female Factory is located within the grounds of the Cumberland Hospital (East Campus) in North Parramatta. Part of a larger institutional grouping in a park-like setting by the river, it is adjacent to the Parramatta Correctional Centre (former Parramatta Gaol/ Jail) and the Norma Parker Centre / Kamballa (former Roman Catholic Orphan School and former Parramatta Girls Home).

The main entrance to the hospital and the former Female Factory is from Fleet Street, which forms the eastern boundary of the hospital. It is extensively developed with older buildings which currently accommodate the hospitals administrative and support services. Several of the buildings within the curtilage are under-utilised or vacant.

The curtilage is approximately 1.9 hectares in area. Key elements include:

Building 103 (formerly known as Building 23, the Stores Wing, the Assistant Superintendent's Quarters, Matron's Office and Dispensary). Designed by Greenway and built 1818-1821, it is constructed of sandstone with various additions in rendered masonry and gabled slate roof. The north eastern end is two storeys with a longer single storey wing to the south-east. The original fabric on the exterior still exists but the reticulated profile was shaved off on all external surfaces of this building with the exception of the existing side gable, appears to be all that survives of the original visible fabric. It is recognisable for the bevelled edges on each block. These edges were chipped back to prevent female convicts climbing the walls. "Internally most ceilings, floors and fittings appear relatively recent. . . The limited extent of the original stonework is indicative of the alteration and rebuilding which has taken place over 170 years". (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, pp12-13)

Building 111(formerly known as Credit Union, Building 2B, Stores, Female Factory Hospital Wing). Designed by Greenway and built 1818-1821, in its present form this building is very similar to Building 103, which it faces, however it retains four dormer windows on its single storey section. It was initially used for a hospital and stores like Building 103, and had a range of subsequent uses including being the Credit Union building from 1992. Both Building 111 and 103 seem to have undergone building changes in the 1870s, probably when the connecting building between them was demolished and an attic storey added to this building. The building underwent the same shaving of stonework as Building 103 but retains aspects of the Greenway reticulated profile

"The second storey section of the subject building clearly retains its original stonework at the rear of the ground floor. The bevelling of the stone edges to prevent climbing is on full view on this elevation" (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, p14)

Building 105 (formerly known as Storage 5, 5B, number 8 Male Ward, Sleeping Quarters for Female Prisoners and Turnkey's Apartment, Third Class Penitentiary Wing). Built in 1825 as an early major addition to the Female Factory, this is a stone building with a gabled iron roof, originally two storeys, now with a skillion iron verandah on three sides. This addition was created to accommodate convict and free women who committed a crime in the Colony and required punishment and confinement and consisted of a walled courtyard with workshops kitchen and dining areas around the perimeter. This building was constructed as sleeping quarters and projected into the yard. A first storey seems to have been added around 1863. The building was later used to house "imbeciles and idiots". By the 1890s the building was known as a hospital ward, and the verandah appears to have been built about then as well as changes of some circular vents to windows and enlargement of ground floor windows. "Although there have been some alterations over the years the building survives in more or less its original form with a substantial part of its original fabric intact". Described by Jackson Teece as possibly the most significant building on the site it retains its fine Georgian form and proportioning (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, pp15-16).

Building 101 (formerly known as Institute of Psychiatry, Hope Hostel, Ward 1, Building 1A). This building constructed in 1883-5 re-used stone from the original Female Factory building and also houses the original clock in its tower. The building was intended to be a showpiece. It is two storeys with a hipped slate roof and a verandah facing the river. The original arrangements of spaces remains largely intact, showing a preference for fewer individual cells and more of the larger sized rooms. Architecturally the building is sparse and functional with the notable exception of the fine clock tower which persists as the primary focus for the site (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, pp21-22).

Female Factory Clock (relocated in clock tower on Building 101). The clock from the original Prisoners Apartments wing was rehoused in the tower of Building 101 c.1883. It is still mounted in its original timber frame. The clock, a gift from George IV was manufactured by Thwaite & Reed, Clerkenwell, London, 1821. The clock mechanism, pendulum and weights survive intact although the clock faces (also appearing to be original) in 1992 were powered by an electrical mechanism of German manufacture. The mechanism connecting the clock to the clock faces appeared to be missing in 1992 (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, pp16-17). In 2008 it was in working order and is regularly maintained.

Female Factory bell (situated near Building 101). In 1992 it was understood that the bell mounted beside Building 101 on a cast iron frame was also part of the original Female Factory. It may have been part of the clock assembly (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, p17).

Stone Walls and Remnant stone walls. The 1992 Conservation Plan also identified other above ground fabric possibly surviving from the original Female Factory as sections of the sandstone boundary walls. They appear to have been substantially rebuilt in the later 19th century, and some parts reclad in unsympathetic 1960s textured brick. Several sections of sandstone walls surviving from the original Female Factory alignment and continuously shown as such in historic plans were identified (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, p17).

Spatial relationships. Whilst buildings and other individual elements tell a lot about their former use, this is a case where their interrelationships are of equal or greater significance. For example most buildings help define an internal space or courtyard. Rather than simply provide accommodation, buildings also served as enclosing walls to keep inmates confined. At the same time there was respect for Classical principles of beauty, formality, symmetry and proportioning. (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, p31). The space known as the Cell Block and Compound, also known as the Artisan's Compound, located adjacent to the south edge of the nominated curtilage has been described by Edward Higginbotham as "a highly significant part of the Female Factory" (Higginbotham, 1996, p28).

Landscape. The site contains evidence of various phases of use over more than two centuries including early agricultural and industrial enterprises, convict and mental health accommodation and work environments evidencing changes in penal philosophies and therapeutic care (Britton and Morris, 1999, p3).

Archaeological potential of entire site. "Underfloor deposits are expected to reveal a wealth of artifactual evidence of the nature of usage and occupation" (Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan 1992, p13, 18)

Other significant buildings within the curtilage associated with later phases of the site's history are described in Jackson Teece building fabric survey of 1996.

## **SITE HISTORY**

# Main phases of the site's history:

Time immemorial: Aboriginal land. The upper reaches of the Parramatta River were eel breeding grounds. Along the river a number of middens have been found, however without archaeological survey of this area this can't be confirmed at the factory site. It is probable that this area was used by the Burramattagal people.

c.1792: Colonial settlement prior to the Female Factory Era. Charles Smith was given the first land grant for this site in 1792, making it one of the earliest land grants in the colony of NSW. It is considered likely that that Smith lived on the site and farmed it. Part of this site is also associated with a Mill built \ by the government in 1798. The mill race ran in a south- easterly direction from above the junction of Toongabbie Creek across Smith's farm. Some of the stones at the weir fronting this site are still in situ. Like the Parramatta Female Factory this stone was quarried from the Fleet Street Quarry (on Fleet Street near Albert Street). Around 1803 Samuel Marsden took possession of Smith's grant and in 1812 he gained the title for this property together with an adjoining 6 acres. By 1810 Marsden was using the mill race for another mill which belonged to him. Around this time Governor Bligh was granted 105 acres bordering Marsden's property. After Governor Bligh's return to England Governor Macquarie garnished 4 acres for the Female Factory.

1818-c.1848: The Female Factory. The institutional use of the site commenced in 1818 when Governor Macquarie laid the foundation stone for what was called the Female Factory. As the use was established other buildings were constructed, elements of which persist.

c1849 -c.1878: Parramatta Lunatic Asylum. In about 1849 after the transportation of convicts to NSW had ceased, the site ceased operation as a female factory. Its emphasis shifted to the accommodation of people with mental illnesses, both male and female, some being former female convict inhabitants. Improvements were made to some of the earlier buildings and some new building took place. Little physical evidence survives from this period. The first Surgeon Superintendent was Dr Patrick Hill who had served in this capacity at the Tarban Creek Asylum during the transportation era. Under Dr Richard Greenup, appointed in 1852, an emphasis was placed on the beautification of the grounds. In 1857 a meteorological observatory was established at the Asylum by the Government Astronomer, William Scott, who also supervised the building of the Sydney Observatory.

1878-c.1901: Parramatta Hospital for the Insane. In 1878 the asylum was renamed Parramatta Hospital for the Insane, although it remained commonly known as the Parramatta Lunatic Asylum. Most of the construction works undertaken prior to the 1880s were for male accommodation. A new female division was occupied in February 1883 by 350 women. This division included a number of essential support buildings, including a laundry, kitchen, scullery, bakehouse, clothing and provision stores, a mortuary and cottages for senior staff. The demolition of the former main Female Factory building was approved in August 1883, and the stone was reused for a new ward (Ward 1) for 100 male patients, which was completed in June 1885. The clock mechanism was transferred with the bell to the new building. By 1901 the Female Factory Gates were demolished and a new administration block was built to the design of Walter Liberty Vernon.

c1901-1960: Psvchiatric Hospital. In this phase various alterations and additions were made on the subject site but most of the new development for the hospital was to the north.

1960-1992: Cumberland Hospital. More recent development on the subject land has been of a relatively minor nature, though the integrity of earlier development has been affected.

The practical difficulties of establishing a colonial settlement in NSW meant that accommodation for convicts was initially a lower priority than essential works relating to food production and transport. Principal Chaplain the Rev. Samuel Marsden expressed concern over many years at the lack of accommodation for female convicts, sometimes forcing them into prostitution to pay for private shelter. The upper floor of the first Parramatta Gaol was used from 1804 to provide a place of confinement and work for convict women spinning wool but they were rarely kept working throughout the day and there were no cooking facilities. Because it provided employment it became known as the Female Factory and this term continued to be used for all subsequent prisons for female convicts (DPWS, 2000, 57) (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

Macquarie announced in March 1818 that accommodation for female convicts would be built. Work was undertaken by Parramatta contractors Watkins & Payten and a foundation stone laid. The factory covered four acres (1.6ha) with the main building three storeys high. It was occupied in February 1821 when 112 women were moved from the old factory to the new. Commissioner Bigge, investigating Macquarie's administration, was critical of the lack of priority given to the project but also critical that it was too elaborate, believing that a walled enclosure of an acre and a half at the old site with timber buildings for accommodation and a work room would have been sufficient (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The new building, intended for 300 women, was built 'at the extremity of a large, unenclosed tract of sterile ground' adjoining the river, which in flood came close to the wall of the new Factory. The cost was 4800 pounds, increased by 1200 pounds for perimeter wall and flood protection measures. Proximity to the river was important because of the intended occupation of the women in spinning flax and bleaching linen, though Bigge doubted that this was sufficient reason to build so close to the river and to Government House (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

Bigge's report included recommendations for managing the factory, suggesting a married women rather than a married man would be a more appropriate manager and she could live in a house within view of the factory (but not within it). Separation of newly arrived women from those sent to the factory for punishment was essential and he recommended that a new range of sleeping rooms and work rooms be built. Sewing clothing and making straw hats should be added to the spinning and carding work to occupy their time (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The desire to classify and segregate the women led to their division into three classes and construction of a penitentiary enclosure to accommodate 60 women of the third or penal class, in 1826. A two-storey building, probably designed by William Buchanan, was erected for the worst class of prisoners to the north-west of the main building and enclosed with a small yard. Later in the 1860s this building was modified and the first floor removed to make a ward 'for imbeciles and idiots', but it survives as the most substantial remnant of the Female Factory (today this is referred to as Building 105) (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

Shortly before completing his governorship in 1837, Governor Gipps was given authority to improve the separation of prisoners and called for the institution of the American Separate System of solitary cells. His modifications included removing windows in the ground floor to increase punishment and reducing cell sizes. The three-storey cell block was built between 1838-9 to the south of the original Female Factory complex. The cruel design horrified the British authorities and instructions were issued to cut windows into the ground floor punishment cells. This increased capacity for punishment at Parramatta meant that the government could end transportation of women to Moreton Bay (later Brisbane). Women with colonial sentences now came to Parramatta (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

Dissatisfaction with rations in 1827 led to a revolt among the women, who broke out and raided the bakers, gin shops and butchers in Parramatta. Such unrest usually coincided with overcrowding and declining conditions (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The report of the Board of Management of the Female Factory for the first half of 1829 reported that there were 209 women in the First class; 142 in the Second; 162 in the Third or Penal class which included free women under sentence; 27 in hospital, making a total of 540 women and 61 children - 601 individuals in facilities designed for only 232. Of these women, only 133 women in the First class were eligible for assignment (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The women had to stay in the factory and nurse their children until they were three years old when the children were transferred to the orphan schools. The authorities believed that many mistreated their babies so they can get out of the Factory when their babies died. In one six month period there were 24 births and 22infant deaths. The Board recommended a nursery for the children when they were weaned so their mothers could go out on assignment. The matron tried to keep women occupied but there was not always enough wool for the textile operations. The widespread view is that the Factory was inadequate in size for the role it was expected to play within the convict system (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The end of transportation from Britain in 1840 coincided with an economic depression that reduced employment prospects for assigned female servants. The factory became a refuge for many. Those returned to the government from masters who no longer needed them joined those unable to be assigned because of ill health or nursing children and those being kept in the punishment divisions of the factory. Previously time at the factory had been for many a transitory experience, now it had become a destination. (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

The 1841 census detailed 1339 people living at the Factory - including 1168 women. It was more seriously overcrowded after the convict system ended than at its height. In the summer of 1843 100 women rioted. They complained to the Governor of mal-adminstration, inadequate food and overcrowded facilities. Corrupt staff were dismissed and new policies introduced to give the women tickets of leave so they could leave the factory and work for themselves. (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

By 1847 there were only 124 women and 48 children left inside - fourteen percent of the numbers of five years previous. Half these women were under sentence for crimes committed in the colony. A new superintendent and matron were appointed. Edwin Statham and his wife, appointed in the closing months of the Female Factory, remained at the institution until their retirement thirty years later. (SHR listing Cumberland District Hospital).

### **Building history of the Female Factory**

The original Greenway building dating from 1818-21 (buildings 111 and 103) was at the centre of the Female Factory site. It was made from sandstone extracted from the sandstone quarry nearby (on the eastern side of Fleet Street). This was three storeys high and featured a Georgian central design with a cupola above and wings on both sides. The upper floors were dormitory style sleeping quarters with two smaller rooms located at each end. This was also the location of dining rooms for first and second class convicts as they were classified from the Governor Brisbane period on. The clock which was in the gable of the building structure was donated by King George IV in 1822 and was later reinstalled in the Ward 1 building of 1883. Originally there was to be one sweeping internal stair case but this was separated to deal with 2 classes using the building in the early 1820s. The floors were stringy bark and the roof originally oak shingles. There were two courtyards in the original Greenway design – a general one and one between the barracks and the workhouse. These were flanked by a garden yard and an airing ground. In the Governor Brisbane-commissioned additions there were three yards for class separation (the garden became an area for the second class), a general yard and an airing yard). A fifth added in the Gipps commissioning period was outside the Greenway perimeter and was for solitary cells and courtyard. The walls were 11 feet high with a later extended to 16 feet.

The evolution of the site and the evolution of convictism are indicated in the material substance of the buildings and walls. The original room dimensions were Georgian. Attempts to exert control are evidenced by prison bars, turnkeys' apartments, ventilation circles in preference to windows, certain physical reworking of architectural elements (such as shaving external wall reticulated profiles, wall separations of classes, functional separations of those punished from the rest, sensory deprivation, separation). The buildings constructed during the phase of the site as a lunatic asylum similarly offers evidence of the attempt to separate and control patients with mental health issues. The site also demonstrates the architectural work of Colonial and Government Architects James Barnet and Walter Liberty Vernon, as well as the late 19th century administrative guidance of Frederick Norton Manning.

### **Insights**

The Parramatta Convict Female Factory is the earliest and most intact convict women's site in Australia. Designed by Francis Greenway for Governor Macquarie, this Female Factory established this institution for women convicts within the Australian penal system, providing evidence of innovations in prison reform and later designs for mental health throughout the 19th and 20th centuries.

Of the 24,960 convict women transported to Australia an estimated 9,000 went through the factory system and approximately 5,000 through the Parramatta Female Factory. This suggests that a significant number of Australians are descended from the women who lived here. These women brought over 180 trades with them and became some of the business women, farmers, workers, teachers and mothers of our nation.

The Female Factory is the site of possibly the first female workers' riot in Australia (1827) and one of the earliest factories in the Colony.

This factory became a model for other convict female factories. This female factory 'experiment' was a world first in terms of convict reform and combined work house, depot, hospital, home for the destitute, prison and convict transportee reception. It was a hospital, place of assignment to service the NSW colony, a location to request a wife, a place of secondary punishment and a factory producing colonial cloth. It was also a focus for the early Australian economy. It was a major government institution requiring goods, services and upkeep. It was a site where the wool produced by the Macarthurs' Merino experiments was spun.

With only four known images of convict women during transportation to NSW, two of which are cartoons - one of factory women and one Governor Gipps as a convict woman – there is a lack of visual information. In terms of material culture there are less than 15 objects in public collections provenanced to the female factory women or the factory period. There are no known textiles from the thousands of yards of cloth produced. There are only State Record government related documents. The factory phenomena and life in the factory is 'locked up' in the Parramatta Female Factory Site. This makes national heritage listing critical to survival of the history of this important part of Colonial Australia.

#### **Condition and Integrity**

The site meets at least a minimum standard of maintenance and repair as is required under the SHR listing, however there is little care taken in the presentation of its historic attributes and no attempt at any interpretation of these.

The three most significant buildings in the precinct are the two Greenway designed 1818 buildings (101 N 103) and the 1826 third class sleeping quarters (105).

The two Greenway-designed buildings dating from 1818-21 (now known as Buildings 111 and 103) with some external and internal modifications. They retain their original footprint and relationship with each other including the significant courtyard spaces in between them. Building 103 was used for matron's quarters, meeting rooms and storage. Current use is for training, library and storage. Building 111 was original 1818 hospital and is currently used for a credit union and paper storage.

The 1826 building (105), is relatively intact, and currently vacant.

The 1883-4 building with clocktower (101) constructed using stone from the original Female Factory is in good condition.

The dead room has been modified and is located within the original Greenway designed plan north of the north eastern corner of the current wood yard (currently not allocated a Cumberland Hospital number.

There are three perimeter wall areas intact:

- 1) Five walls surrounding buildings noted as 100 (the wood yard) and forming a courtyard (1830s Gipps commissioned courtyard)
- 2) Two sections meeting in a corner north of building 109 and bound by 2 adjacent carparks and river road (northeast corner of the Greenway design)
- 3) Original 1818 wall between building 101 and the wood yard (southern perimeter of the Greenway design). The section between building 101 extending to the 'dead room' are original with capping removed. The section between building 101and the river has been modified for the development of building 101 but is the original stone in original method and placement.

In the Conservation Management Plan and Archaeological Management Plan – Cumberland Hospital East Campus and Wisteria Gardens, April 2010 Edward Higginbotham describes two factory precincts -Precinct 1 –Female Factory and Asylum, Precinct 2 - Cell Block extension precinct (Gipps solitary cell yard). The buildings and architectural elements in the female factory footprint are described by him in the site conservation management plan as: Buildings 101, 102, 103, 104, 105, 106, 107, 108, 109, 110. 111, adjacent 101 (wall), 100 (Sandstone wall), Shelter shed, Artisans workshops, 100, lightweight sheds, stone stockpile (original convict stone). The surviving building fabric is described as:

- 1. North and South Wings on east and west side of the factory (buildings 102,103,104, 111).
- 2. The clock from the female factory rehoused in ward 1 (building 101).
- 3. The factory bell beside Ward 1 (building 101)
- 4. Dormitory for Female Convicts, Ward no 5 (building 105) and courtyard with dining room elements
- 5. The boundary wall to the artisans compound (precinct 2)
- 6. Sections of the Boundary Walls together with the urinals cell block for criminal lunatics
- 7. Sections of the original walls of the female factory and lunatic asylum
  - a. On the north side of the artisans compound
  - b. On the east side of yard 2 that is the yard associated with ward no 2 (building 107. This wall was altered to accommodate the cell block for the criminally insane in the 1860s
  - c. On the north side of Yard 5, west of ward no.5 Building 105
  - d. Parts of the east and north walls of the yards built in 1876-1877 near river road

# Location

Approximately 6.7ha, Fleet Street, North Parramatta, comprising the following areas:

The whole of land parcels Lots 1 & 2 DP862127.

That part of land parcel Lot 3 DP808447 bounded by a line commencing at the intersection of the south eastern road reserve boundary of River Road with the north eastern road reserve boundary of Warrinya Avenue (approximate MGA point Zone 56 314721mE 6257950mN), then north easterly via the south eastern road reserve boundary of River Road to its intersection with the south western road reserve boundary of Eastern Circuit (approximate MGA point 314850mE 6258035mN), then south easterly via the south western road reserve boundary of Eastern Circuit to its intersection of the south western road reserve boundary of Greenup Drive (approximate MGA point 314890mE 6258013mN), then south easterly via the south western road reserve boundary of Greenup Drive to its intersection with the eastern boundary of land parcel Lot 3 DP808447 (approximate MGA point 314986mE 6257884mN), then generally southerly, generally westerly and north westerly via the eastern, southern and western boundaries of land parcel Lot 3 DP808447 to the intersection with MGA northing 6257920mN (approximate MGA point 314715mE 6257920mN), then northerly directly to the commencement point.

## **Bibliography**

# Maps & Surveys

1791, Hawkes River, showing the towns of Parramatta and settlements at Rose Hill, Field of Mars, Toongabbie: 1 sheet (Bonwick Transcripts 36, Plan 17, SLNSW ML)

Godden Mackay Logan, Parramatta Historical Archaeological Landscape Management Study, Vol 1. Vol3: Map volume, November 2000

Detail Survey Branch, Department of Lands, Sydney, NSW 1895, Detail Survey Series of Parramatta: 69 sheets (Mitchell Library, NSW: M Ser 4, 811.1301/1)

Meadows Brownrigg 1844, Plan of the Town of Parramatta and the Adjacent Properties, 2 Sheets (Mitchell Library M4 811.1301/1844/1)

Stewart, G.C 1822, Town of Parramatta Showing Urban Settlement (redrawn 1926 by Campbell) (AONSW; Map 4907)

Stewart G.C. 1822, Town of Parramatta Showing Urban Settlement (redrawn 1926 by Campbell) (AONSW; Map 4907)

Surveyor General's Office, Sydney 1871, Plan of the Environs of Parramatta, County of Cumberland, NSW: 1 sheet (AO Map No. 10683)

### **Heritage Studies & Reports**

Archaeological Assessment Report, unpublished report prepared for Heritage Design Services, DPWS (Heritage Office H98/00162/2).

Archaeological Management and Consulting Group Pty Ltd 1994, Parramatta Correctional Centre, North Parramatta- Archaeological Monitoring and Recording, unpublished report prepared for Department of Correctional Services.

Britton, Geoffrey and Morris, C, North Parramatta Government Sites Landscape Conservation Plan, 1999.

Britton, Geoffrey and Colleen Morris 1999, North Parramatta Government Sites - Landscape Conservation Plan, unpublished report prepared for Heritage Group, NSW DPWS.

DPWS Urban Design Group 2000, Interim Master plan Guidelines for the Northcott Society Site at North Parramatta, unpublished report prepared for DUAP.

Edward Higginbotham & Associates Pty Ltd, Historical and Archaeological Assessment of the Cumberland Hospital, Eastern Campus, Fleet Street, Parramatta NSW, 1996.

Edward Higginbotham & Associates Pty Ltd 1997, Report on archaeological test-trenching on site B, Cumberland Hospital, Eastern Campus, Parramatta, NSW, unpublished report prepared for Western Sydney Area Health Service.

Heritage Design Services, NSW DPWS 1999, North Parramatta Government Sites Archaeological Assessment Report, unpublished report prepared for Major Development Branch, NSW DPWS, DPWS (Heritage Office H98/00462/2).

Heritage Group, NSW DPWS 1998, North Parramatta Government Sites - Conservation Management Plan, unpublished report prepared for Major Projects Group, NSW DPWS.

Jackson Teece Chesterman Willis A Review of the Existing Building Fabric Study at Cumberland Hospital Parramatta, 1996.

Meredith Walker 1993, City of Parramatta Heritage Study, unpublished report prepared for Parramatta City Council: Parts 1-3.

Parramatta Historical Archaeological Landscape Management Study, Godden Mackay Logan, 2003.

Parramatta City Council Urban Design Advisory Service 1998, North Parramatta Government Precinct - Existing Conditions and Design Options, unpublished report prepared for NSW DPWS.

Peremul Murphy Allessi in association with Edward Higginbotham and Associates Conservation Management Plan and Archaeological Management Plan – Cumberland Hospital East Campus and Wisteria Gardens, April 2010

Perumal Murphy Wu Conservation Plan for Cumberland Hospital Heritage Precinct, July 1992.

Urban Design Advisory Service 1998, North Parramatta Government Sites - Design and Development Control Proposal, unpublished report prepared for NSW DPWS.

Walker, M, City of Parramatta Heritage Study, 1993.

### **Heritage Listings**

NSW Heritage Act - State Heritage Register: Cumberland District Hospital Group, SHR 00820, gazetted on 02/04/1999.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Accommodation Block Ward 2&3, 03/517/1004, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Administration Building, 03/5/7/1019, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Cricket Shelter, 03/517/1018, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Former Day Rooms for Wards 4 & 5, 0315/7/1010,01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Former Ward 5 South Range, 03/5/7/1007, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Kitchen Block, 03/5/7/1008, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Sandstone Walling and Ha has, 03/5/7/3004, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Ward 1, 03/5/7/1001, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Ward 1 Day Room, 03/5/7/1002, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Ward 4 West Range, 03/5/7/1005, 01/02/1992.

NSW Heritage Act - s.170 NSW State agency heritage register: Cumberland Hospital - Ward 4 North Range, 03/5/7/1005, 01/02/1992.

Regional Environmental Plan: Stone kerb and gutter (Dunlop St), Schedule 6, 01/09/1999.

Regional Environmental Plan: Stone kerbing & tree planting (61-79 Fleet St,), Schedule 6, 01109/1999.

Regional Environmental Plan: Cumberland Hospital including Wisteria Gardens, Schedule 6, 195, 21/02/1997 Local Environmental Plan: Stone Kerbing & Tree Planting (Fleet Street), 196, 21/02/1997 Archaeological zoning plan: Female Factory, PN14 Archaeological zoning plan, PC 77.

Register of the National Estate: Ward 2 Courtyard Shelter Shed, 003047 (1/141028/0029), 21/03/1978. Register of the National Estate: Ward 5 South Range (former), 003053 (1/14/028/0035), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Ward 5 North Range, 003052 (1/14/028/0034), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Ward 4 West Range, 003050 (1/14/028/0032), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Ward 2 North Range, 003051 (1/14/028/0033), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Cumberland Hospital Landscape, 100933 (1/14/028/0097).

Register of the National Estate: Ward 1, 003049 (1/14/028/0031), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Sandstone Walls and Ha Ha, 003044 (1/14/02810026), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Sandstone Buildings, 003046 (1/14J028/0028), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: River Terraces, 003057 (1/14/028/0039), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Parramatta Psychiatric Centre Precinct, 003043 (1/14/028/0025), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Kitchen Block, 003056 (1/14/028/0038), 21103/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Day Room for Wards 4 and 5, 003045 (1/141028/0027), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Administration Building, 003055 (1/14/028/0037), 21/03/1978.

Register of the National Estate: Ward 4 North Range, 003054 (1/14/028/0036), 21/03/1978.

# **Bibliography**

Author unknown Riot at the Female Factory, Sydney Gazette, 31 October 1827

Anley, Charlotte The Prisoners of Australia, A Narrative, London: J Hatchard and Son, 1841

Badger, Angela Charlotte Badger: Buccaneer, Briar Hill: Indra Publishing, 2002

Bacon, Wendy 'Women in Prisons', Refectory Girl, May 1985

Baptist de Lacy, Sister Mary, Diary, 1839

Campbell, P. Laurentz Letter from P.Laurentz Campbell to the Colonial Secretary 28th May 1838

Clapham, John Letter from John Clapham to *Right Honbl. Lord Glenelg, Secretary of State for the Colonies*, 18th June 1830, ML [No.100, of 7.7.38]

Cobb, Joan, The History of the Female Convict Factory at Parramatta, History Honours Thesis, 1958

Cowley, Trudy http://www.femalefactory.com.au/FFRG/launceston.htm#ConvictList

Daniels, Kay Convict Women, Crows Nest, Allen and Unwin, 1998

Dixon, Miriam *The Real Matilda: Women and Identity in Australia 1788 to the Present,* Sydney: UNSW Press, 1999

Donovan, Margaret, M *Apostolate of Love Mary Aikenhead 1787–1857 Foundress of the Irish Sisters of Charity,* Melbourne: The Polding Press, 1979

Dunne, Judith Colonial Ladies: Lovely, Lively and Lamentably Loose Parramatta. 2008

Flynn, Michael *Prince Alfred Park: Its Early History and Background* Research Report, Parramatta City Council, 1994

Fry, Elizabeth Letter from Elizabeth Fry to Samuel Marsden, 11th February 1820, State Library of New South Wales

Gordon, Ann Letter from Ann Gordon to Letita Garmonsway [daughter], Maitland 5th January 1845, family letter

Gordon, Anne Weekly Return and Distribution of Prisoners and Children in the Female Factory,

Parramatta from 27th February to 3rd March 1831, Colonial Secretary's Papers, State Records of NSW

Gordon, Anne Weekly Return and Distribution of Prisoners and Children in the Female Factory,

Parramatta from 27th February to 3rd March 1832, Colonial Secretary's Papers SRNSW

Hayter, Kezia Elizabeth Diary Wednesday 9 February 1842, State Archives of Tasmania

Heath, Laurel M, The Female Convict Factories of NSW and Van Diemen's Land: An Examination of their Role in Control and Punishment, thesis, 1978

Hendriksen, Gay; *Conviction – the Fight for rights at the Parramatta Female Factory*, 1827, The Rowan Tree, 2015

Hendriksen, Gay; Liston Carol; Cowley, Trudy *Women Transported - Life in Australia's Convict Female Factories*, Sydney, Parramatta Heritage Centre, 2008

Heney, Helen *Dear Fanny: Women's Letters to and from New South Wales, 1788–1857,* Rushcutters Bay: Australian National University Press, 1985

Hindle, Mary Petition for Free Pardon, 22 June 1838, State Records of New South Wales

Hughes, Robert *The Fatal Shore: a History of Transportation of Convicts to Australia,* 1787–1868, London, Collins, Harvill, 1987

Hunter to Portland, 3 July HRA, Series 1, Vol.4

Jervis, James, Story of Parramatta Shakespeare Head Press, 1933

HRA Series I, Vol.3

Marsden, Samuel Letter from Rev. Samuel Marsden to Governor Macquarie, 19th July 1815, State Records of NSW

Marsden, Samuel Letter to Governor Macquarie, Parramatta, 19 July 1815

Marsden, Samuel Correspondence from Samuel Marsden to Alexander McLeay, Parramatta 7 - - March 1833, Mayhew, Henry The Prisons of London and Scenes of Prison Life, London, 1862, p.273

Mealmaker, George Dundee *Address to the Friends of Liberty*, Dundee, Berean Meeting-House, July 1793

Meredith Mrs C. Notes and Sketches of New South Wales During a Residence in that Colony from 1839 to 1844

Oxley, Deborah *Convict Maids: the Forced Migration of Women to Australia*, Melbourne: Cambridge University Press, 1996

Parrot, Jennifer, *Elizabeth Fry and Female Transportation*, Tasmanian History Research Association, 1996

Raynor, Tony, Female Factories Female Convicts, Esperance Press, 2005

Reid, Thomas Two Voyages to New South Wales and Van Diemen's Land, London, Longman, Hurst, Reas, Orme and Brown 1822

Roe, Michael *George Mealmaker, the Forgotten Martyr*, Royal Australian Historical Society, v.43, pt 6, 1957

Salt, Annette *These Outcast Women: the Parramatta Female Factory 1821–1848*, Hale and Ironmonger, Marrickville, 1984

Smith, Babette A Cargo of Women. New South Wales, Sydney: University Press, 1993

Smith, Terry, *Hidden Heritage – 150 years of Public Mental Health at Cumberland Hospital*, Parramatta 1849 -1999, 1999

Watson, Susannah Letter from Susannah Watson of New South Wales to her Daughter Mary Ann Birks, Braidwood June 28th 1857, Mitchell Library, State Library of New South Wales

Colonial Secretaries Papers 33/1907